Lenthall Road Rose Hill Allotment Association

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

8 November 2016 at 7:30pm

Those in Attendance:

Colin Sharp




Chair 

Ian Matten




President and Trustee

David Penwarden



Trustee

Colin Cavey




Committee member

Terry Pike




Committee member

Nick van Hear



Committee member

Phil Hart




Committee member 

Devendra Khimding



Nepalese Representative

Paul Wavell




Lettings Secretary

Arnold Harpin



Treasurer

Lorin Watt




Secretary

Members: Pearl Bevan, Theresa Gurl, Simon Read, Terry Kirkby, Ran Limbu, Cathrine Brun

1.  Apologies.  Andrew Benfield, Sue Jepson, Liz Foster Hall, Cathy Gibb, Jon Piggott, Jamie Wakeham, Corinne and John Grimley Evans, 
2.  Minutes of the 2015 AGM were read and accepted as proposed by Simon Read and seconded by Terry Pike.

3.  Matters arising.  The Chair explained that all matters arising from the minutes were either included within his report or the agenda.

4.  Chair’s report. The Chair welcomed attendees and thanked them all for coming as the AGM is an opportunity for members to have their say in how the allotment is managed, at the same time, he regretted that less than ten percent of the membership had turned up. The numbers at the meeting were the minimum to make it quorate.  In a quick canter through the events of the year, the Chair reported that the 2014 grant of £100 had at last been spent on hedging around the East Church Lane corner of the site and informed the meeting that the Woodland Trust had agreed to give the Association enough hedging to plant in the area between the security fence and the OCC boundary on the Glebe. The whips will arrive in mid-February and a working party will be needed to plant them. The Committee had successfully applied for a grant of £450 from OCC to allow isolation valves to be fitted to the water main and to give year round water to the toilet.  Working Party attendance through the year had been as follows: 20 Feb - 35, 12 Mar - 15, 20 Mar - 4, 17 Apr - 25, 22 May – 16, and last weekend 17, just enough to complete the tasks. It would be nice if more members attended to carry out the communal tasks. The Chair thanked for Pearl organising the Summer Party and mentioned that the allotment had also been open for the Iffley Open Gardens Sunday. On the subject of theft and security, there had been some theft, and the police were informed about intruders who had climbed over the fence. The OCC Street Clean team responded magnificently when someone threw black bags of rubbish over and onto the Lenthall Road hedge. Simon continues to manage the Wildlife area and the committee has approved a proposal to roof the “structure” to allow water to be fed into the pond. In the ODFAA Allotment Competition Ian and Helen Matten won the best Allotment prize and Ran and Man Limbu a “best newcomers” certificate.  Plot management – Members should manage their plots how they want for their enjoyment – but within the broad parameters of the rules. The Committee will chase those who don’t abide by this; in the past year four or five members have been warned for eviction. Solar Power – the Committee are looking at the possibility of a solar charging facility for strimmer batteries in the longer term for when the existing petrol strimmers have to be replaced.  More members, and non-members, are looking at the website www.lrrhaa.org which contains the Rules and constitution, lots of photos, committee meeting minutes, etc. It will not replace paper or the notice board for important bits of information, but is worth a look. The Committee - Lorin Watt has taken on the duties of the Secretary and the Committee are very grateful to her for doing so. Terry Pike and Nick Brooks are resigning from the committee at this meeting and were thanked their contributions to the management of the Allotment.  Terry will continue to take an active part on the allotment and has offered to look after the machinery. The Chair reminded members that he said last year that he would not stand for Chair at this AGM, but as there were no volunteers forthcoming he was persuaded to do so. He will not stand again. The Chair thanked Terry Pike and Colin Cavey for their mowing of the communal areas; Paul and Arnold for between them getting the membership list under control; Phil for looking after the water project and Chris Wells for repairing the Co-Op hut on the play area as wellas all the other members who, in their own way, had helped to keep the Association going and the site tidy. The Chair reminded the meeting that the management of the allotment doesn’t happen by osmosis – it takes time and effort – both of which the Committee give of unstintingly and he thanked the Committee for all their support and hard work over the past year. 

Finally, David Penwarden is stepping down as a Trustee having been involved in the Allotment as a member of the committee, Chair, President and Trustee for 36 years. He has been the voice of reason and generous with his time, advice and guidance. On behalf of all the membership, the Chair thanked David and hoped his retirement would allow him more time to work on his spinach, beans and raspberries.  

7.  Secretary’s report. Items included in the Chair’s report. The new secretary email address is lrrhaasecretary@gmail.com.   
6.  Treasurer’s report.  The Accounts Summary 2015-6 reflected a deficit of £279. The treasurer anticipated 2016-17 accounts would break even.  All rents had been collected, and most were on time or within days following a reminder from the Chair. The Treasurer mentioned that the forms returned with rent payments help to keep contact information up-to-date.   Looking at the budget for t2016/2017, the Council rent and water are LRRHAA’s primary costs. Water costs are considerably up, for 2015-16 at £850 for the year or £7 per member. The shop’s repayment has been taken into the capital replacement pot which now stands at £750.

7.  Shop report.  In John Piggott’s absence, Phil Hart presented the shop figures. These show a surplus of £238 of which £45 will be gifted to the association. The shop’s working capital stands at £860.03. Jon’s thanks to supporters was conveyed. It was observed that the shop is not only convenient and but also good value and that better support from members would result in a higher profit with more passing on to the Association. 

8. Election of Officers.  The following were voted in:


Chair



Colin Sharp


Treasurer


Arnold Harpin


Lettings Secretary

Paul Wavell


Secretary


Lorin Watt


Committee members
Colin Cavey

                                                   Theresa Gurl






Phil Hart






Nick van Hear

                                                   Devendra Khimding

Committee members were elected with 13, 15, 12, 14, and 15 votes respectively. The Chair, Treasurer, Lettings Secretary and Secretary stood unopposed.

9. Appointment of Auditors. Nick van Hear and Simon Read volunteered and were appointed auditors for 2016-17.

10. President. Ian Matten agreed to carry on as President. 

11. Sept 2016-17 rent proposal.  Following the treasurer’s projected figures for next year, the committee recommended rents be kept at the 2015-16 rate. Terry Kirkby proposed that pensioners receive a discount of 25% on rent rather than the current 5%. The Chair agreed to investigate pensioner discounts awarded by other Oxford allotments for comparison for discussion by the Committee.

12.  Changes to the Constitution. Changes 1 – 4 described in the distributed annex were proposed by Nick van Hear, seconded by David Penwarden and carried unanimously. Change 5, concerning who may qualify as a Trustee, was proposed by Terry Pike, seconded by Pearl Bevan and passed with one dissenting vote.

13. Brewster Cup. Ran Limbu accepted Brewster Cup on behalf of himself and his wife.

14. Members participation. Working Parties: The numbers attending working parties are relatively consistent and usually adequate, but the same faces appear every time. The committee is concerned to broaden the base of participation. While it would be possible to test incentives explored by other allotments, the Committee would prefer a more relaxed approach offering flexible opportunities to those who may not be available at defined WP times and dates.  Site maintenance: Phil Hart is looking to define routine maintenance tasks so that they may be undertaken by smaller groups of members at each member’s own convenience. Some scepticism was expressed at the meeting as to whether this idea could be effective, but it was generally agreed to be worthwhile trying. Lending-out of machinery and tools from the container. The onus of providing container access has mostly fallen to two or three Committee members.   A better system with a roster to make machinery in the container accessible to members, especially on weekends is required and will be discussed by the Committee.
15. AOB. The Chair advised that OCC had collected waste and recycling from LRRHAA in the past and he is working to reinstate collections. No other business was submitted to the Secretary for consideration. 

The meeting closed at 21:15.  

Provisional date for the next AGM:  Tuesday, 7th November 2017.
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